Email from Jennifer Nixon, VEF Foundation Director, 12/8/09 to GiveWell

Dear Holden,

Thanks for your response. We're very glad to hear we are on your short list and that you consider us a strong candidate for a GiveWell grant.  I appreciate how careful and thorough you are being in your review. 

Here are some things we'd like to share with you and your staff about how we work to prevent and address potential kickbacks or abuse of our funds in the field, after seeking more information from our field staff and COO on this topic.

1.  We have a VEF staff member present at the disbursement of the grant monies, a public affair as Brian described it to you by phone; he or she explains to grant recipients that 100% of the grant is intended to go to the recipients.

2.  Entrepreneurs currently sign for the receipt of funds; this signature is kept in our African office, and our Operations Director checks for these during periodic, random audits, plus we have quarterly audits of a random subset of our businesses (for which we have provided examples) by our Assistant Director of Operations. 

3.  During the required training sessions, the VEF staff trainer explains the VEF model, which explicitly forbids kickbacks and sets the expectation on VEF's part that the exchange be open and without graft. VEF staff and interns frequently attend training sessions so we know that this message is transmitted.

4.  Interns/staff (U.S. and African) visit with the entrepreneurs (some random, some selected by the Business Mentors) and review their business books and check for the initial entry of the local currency equivalent of $100 and subsequent $50.

5.  We have written the grant amount that each group is expected to get on the forms, so it should be clear that VEF does not intend for the Business Mentor to get a kickback. 

6.  We have random audits by staff or interns.  These random and unannounced audits,  in which we visit the businesses without the Business Mentors, are an important way for us to discover this kind of problem. 

7.  U.S. VEF staff and interns spend quite a bit of time in the field in East Africa.  In addition to our U.S. staff member Lyndsay Holley living there, in 2009 alone U.S. staff and interns spent over 700 days in the field.

8.  We now have an independent auditor visit our country offices as part of our annual organizational audit, who looks at our books, our systems, and makes recommendations for improvement. 

Some things we are considering doing:

1.  Add a note on the forms that explicitly reads, "VEF Business Mentors are not allowed to receive any payment from VEF businesses under any circumstances. You are not required to pay the Business Mentor any funds for filling out forms, for training, for disbursing the grant, or for mentoring services."

2.  Create a VEF Policy Overview and give it to each VEF business group, that outlines all of the most important aspects of our program so that everyone has the same information, including the exact grant amount in the local currency, expectations of the group, expectations of the Business Mentor, and an overview of the services VEF will provide.

3.  Create a formal, zero-tolerance corruption policy that states that anyone receiving kickbacks will no longer be allowed to be a Business Mentor. 

4.  Increase the number of random audits by both local and US staff.

Thank you so much for your continued, positive interest in Village Enterprise Fund!

Best,

Jennifer

Jennifer Nixon

Foundation Director

Village Enterprise Fund

